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Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the May 19th meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates and we will begin our meeting with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in the service to our country and all those serving our country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



Now will you please stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



The Clerk will now call the roll.

Roll Call (67.51%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), and Charlotte Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth)

Absent (32.49%): George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth) (Mr. Keyes arrived at 4:10 p.m., Ms. Taylor arrived at 4:14 p.m., and Mr. Bryant arrived at 4:16 p.m.)


Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 67.51 percent of the Delegates present.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



I hope George is all right.  It’s not like him to miss a meeting.  



Anyway, now I’ll need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.

Committee of the Whole



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Mr. Speaker, I would move that we approve the Calendar of Business as presented.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  If there are no objections, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?



Okay.  You should have received a copy of the journal of May 5, 2010.  I’ll need a motion to approve the journal.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   If there are no corrections, Mr. Speaker, I would move the approval of the journal of May 5, 2010.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there a second on that?



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Once again if there are no corrections, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Now we will move to some brief Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  I should let the Assembly know, as you can see, we have a very ambitious agenda today so we’ll try to keep everything on point.  This isn’t meant for the Commissioners.  I mention it in a general sense.



Commissioner DOHERTY:   It’s directed at me, I know that.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   In a general sense, we have to understand that we have a lot to do this afternoon.

Submission of Proposed Ordinance 10-18:  To add to the County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2010, by making supplemental appropriations for the purpose of funding the Dredge Program Salaries.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Your message is well noted and we will be brief.



First, we have an Ordinance to present to you today.  It’s related to the County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2010 by making supplemental appropriations for fiscal year 2010 and it’s related to the Dredge.  They’ve been busier than expected and so we need some additional funds to pay salaries for the remainder of the year.

Staff Assessment with Sheriff going to the State


Commissioner FLYNN:  Just very briefly, some things that have been happening internally within the County, the County Administrator, Mark Zielinski, and Maggie Downey have been looking at the impacts of the Sheriff having gone with the state in terms of staffing, because the staff who were there also supported some of the Sheriff’s services as well.  So as a result of that, responsibilities have shifted among the staff and the end result is that with one of the staff members, Lindsey that you may know, will be moving to the Compact.  But we will end up with one less employee as a result of the Sheriff going to the state.  So I think that was a very good effort on their part to assess the needs based on the Sheriff leaving because clearly when you take the number of people that he had, there has definitely been an impact on the number of people in the health insurance for the County, the payroll, plus all the other personnel aspects.

State Regionalization Committee Meeting



Commissioner FLYNN:  Last Friday the Regionalization Committee – the state Committee that’s chaired by Representative Donato – was here on the Cape at the Cape Cod Community College.  It did take in testimony from people on the Cape and there were a number of people from the Cape – Therese was there – as well as people from the Vineyard and Nantucket.  Nantucket can’t regionalize too well but the Vineyard can and they were very thoughtful in their testimony to the Committee.



I think the major impact of the testimony provided from Chairman Donato was that Barnstable County is really a jewel in the crown of the state when it comes to regionalization; that Barnstable County is truly a solid County that has moved forward on regionalization issues and the state is very supportive of that.  Everyone made the pitch about the local services grant monies that come our way, and those are administered through the Cape Cod Commission.  I think it was very well presented and I think that it was very well received and acknowledged that we are in fact moving along in regionalization.
Municipal Cabinet Meeting with Lt. Governor Murray


Commissioner FLYNN:  On Monday, Lt. Governor Tim Murray held a Municipal Cabinet Meeting in Falmouth – Monday morning – and there were some people there from other towns – Sheila Vanderhoef was there, Bud Dunham from Sandwich, and there were others.  I spoke as a County Commissioner that day and mostly talked about the CMED issue.  As you know, we’ve been trying to push that in many different directions.  We’ve been working with Senator President Murray’s staff and with Rob O’Leary, but it doesn’t hurt to bring it to the attention of the administration either.

CMED



Commissioner FLYNN:  I think the cabinet members who were there were certainly aware of the CMED issue.  The Lt. Governor spoke about it in his opening remarks that we are a state that has more dispatch service centers than the State of Maryland and the State of California which has something like four.  The state is very anxious to help us with this and I think the response from the Lt. Governor was very positive, and he indicated that he would get back to me and we would have some conversations about how we might go forward because the whole issue is revenue.  If we don’t have the revenue, then we can’t support it.  The fire chiefs around the Cape – all of them – we have, the Commissioners, met with them and they very much support the idea.  I know towns on the Lower Cape – Orleans, Eastham and Wellfleet – have even talked about perhaps having central dispatch for police services as well.  So this is alive and well and moving.

Wastewater Forum



Commissioner FLYNN:  As all of you know, there was a Wastewater forum last Saturday.  Some of you were there.  I know Julie was there because I drove her.



Commissioner LYONS:   She had no choice.



(Laughter)



Commissioner FLYNN:   Yes, she had no choice, that’s right.  I think it was very well done and there was a lot of good information about financial models and cost analysis of how you can really determine from the various alternatives as well as the big pipe, as well as the decentralizing, and the satellites, and the clusters, and all of that.  There were a lot of people there.  It was very well attended and I think you’ll hear more about that.

Open Cape Meeting



Commissioner FLYNN:  Lastly, we will be meeting with Open Cape.  We’re working on an arrangement – I call it an arrangement because it’s not really a lease – about the building on the top of the hill.  Also, about coordinating with Open Cape as a County in terms of what the impact would be to our technology that we have internally, and begin to look at this on a Capewide basis what the County needs to do and what the towns will need to do to be ready when Open Cape is actually built.

County Auditors Meeting



Commissioner FLYNN:  We also met with the auditors today.  We know that you hire the auditors and they report to you but the management letter is very important to us as Commissioners as well, and so we couldn’t coordinate it somehow with your Finance Committee – it just didn’t work – but we met with them today for about an hour and a half and it was very, very informative and it gave us, I think, a much better understanding of how the auditors look at our books and how they comply and how counties are so much different from towns when it comes to the auditing and the requirements for auditing.



That’s all that I’ve got to say.



Sheila, do you have something?



Commissioner LYONS:   I just want to give kudos to Andy Gottlieb on the forum.  It was a really incredibly informative and not boring discussion.  It was several hours long and it had a breakfast and a lunch, and all of that, which was all very nice.  But he really did single-handedly coordinate pretty much that whole endeavor so I just wanted to thank him for that and thank the participants of the rest of our departments.  I know the Cape Cod Commission was there and they did their Wastewater Management Plan and that was all very well received.  The Assistant Secretary of DEP was there and several other officials from the state so it was very well attended and very informative.  Bob Selick was there, who was the guru of the MWRA, giving his warnings and experience with that.  I believe it was filmed and, if it was, I encourage you to try to get a hold of it because it was very, very well done and a lot of kudos to Chatham and Falmouth.



The other thing that I just wanted to say with the auditors, this is the first time that the auditors were actually requested to meet with the Board of Commissioners so they were quite surprised, and it was really an educational experience for us and very informative and I think one that should be looked at as a standard practice in the future.



That’s all I have to say.

New Town Official Appointments



Commissioner DOHERTY:   There have been a lot of new faces in your towns and I would encourage all of you to encourage the new faces – the new Selectmen – to leave themselves open to find out more about what the County Commissioners intend.  We go through this process where there’s an election and there are replacement faces and we want to make sure that we get our message out, especially on regionalization and other things that we’re trying to do, so that that line is open.



Since this has been a political week, I have to share with you that I was down in Atlanta and I tried to participate in my granddaughter’s successful bid for president of the eighth grade class but she finessed me and I learned a lot from the way she finessed me.  I should do that a little bit more often.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Do we have any pertinent questions?



Yes, Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   In regards to the proposed savings that you said that the staff has looked at, is any of that going to be reflected in the 2011 budget or are we still going to go ahead and fund those positions and just not have a body in them?  And I think you mentioned that there might be some possible other savings too?



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   It’s reflected in the budget.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Yes, it is reflected in the budget.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Anybody else?



Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I just wanted to make one statement.  I’m sorry that there wasn’t anybody from the Finance Committee to meet with you today because I think we had determined at the last Finance Committee meeting that John, Chairman of the Committee, would meet with you rather than all of the Members of the Committee coming and I’m sorry that one of us didn’t know so that we could have come.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Actually he was in Boston today because his wife is receiving an important honor.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   But had we known, one of us could have come.



Commissioner FLYNN:   Okay.  Thanks.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Are you hanging around to see if you budget survives?



Commissioner DOHERTY:   We all live in hope.



(Laughter)

Communications from Public Officials



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do we have any Communications from Public Officials?



Do we have any Communications from Members of the Public?

Jessica, I’m going to ask you to briefly explain the Ordinances that we discussed at the Government Regulations Committee earlier today because you may not be available to answer questions after the Assembly Convenes.  Could you give us just a brief description of where we’re going?

Cape Cod Commission Counsel Jessica Wielgus – Proposed Ordinances Regarding the Amendments to the RPP



Ms. WIELGUS:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I’m Jessica Wielgus.  I’m Commission Counsel.  You may have noticed on your agenda that you have three items that are Proposed Ordinances for the Cape Cod Commission.  Just to give you a brief summary of what each one of them does, the first one amends our Regional Land Use Vision Map for the RPP to reflect amendments for the Town of Sandwich Land Use Vision Map.



Recently the Town of Sandwich had approached us to modify their Land Use Vision Map to reflect changes that are wanted in the town that were unanimously voted by their Planning Board and unanimously voted by the Cape Cod Commission.  So that Ordinance simply reflects those changes.



The second Ordinance is amendments to the RPP.  This is a technical amendment piece that’s before you.  It essentially clarifies a few different sections; one of them being our Regional Land Use Vision Map process.  It just clarifies in language what we already do.  There is a change to the regulatory map process.  Right now, anytime we receive technical information from any of the state agencies about any of our maps it mandates that we come before you several times.  To keep us coming before you four and five times a year, it allows us to – if it’s technical data that we receive – to incorporate those into the existing maps.



There’s a Land Use change to our Area 1.1 – a limited exception to that RPP change.  There are a couple of technical changes to our Water Resources Section, as well as our Affordable Housing Section.



In our Energy Section, we clarified that our minimum performance standards don’t apply – there are specific minimum performance standards that requires an on-site renewable energy requirement and we removed that for developments that are done about buildings because it’s not feasible for them to do that.  So we clarified that.



Finally, we’ve allowed for technical ability for change in the Open Space calculation where there is objective evidence out there that the SNRA designation doesn’t exist on the ground.



I have Sharon Rooney and Phil Dascum here with me if anyone has any questions.  Also, Diane has informed me that the full text of this technical amendment was made available to you about two weeks ago.



Thanks.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  



So now this would be an opportunity for any of the Delegates who have questions on this.  We have the Commission staff ready for you here.



Ms. WIELGUS:   I was remiss.  I do have one other Ordinance that I didn’t speak to.



Speaker BEGSTROM:   Go ahead.

Ms. WIELGUS:   The final Ordinance is 10-16 and this simply clarifies some language in our Enabling Regulations regarding developments of regional impact to where it specifically states in the regulations – where it didn’t state before – that if you want to modify a DRI that you go through the Modifications Section.  There’s a subsequent section that allows for applicants to come forward if there isn’t a DRI existing on the ground in that particular area.  So it was just clarifying that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Thank you.



Do we have any questions from the Delegates on any of these Ordinances that we’re going to be taking up later?



Apparently they understand completely everything that’s in the Ordinances and they’ve already made their peace with it.  So thank you very much.



Ms. WIELGUS:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Communications from Members of the Public



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any further Public comment?



Yes, Diane?

Cape Cod Council of Churches, Diane Casey-Lee



Ms. CASEY-LEE:  Good afternoon, I’m Diane Casey-Lee with the Cape Cod Council of Churches.



Some of you received a letter from me a week or so ago.  I was throwing a net out on the other side of the boat hoping I would be more successful in catching some support for some of our programs.  I want to follow up on that letter with a report from Jill Scalese who is the Case Manager of Overnights of Hospitality.



For the last seven years, Overnights of Hospitality has provided safe accommodations for homeless men and women.  Last year, the Cape Cod faith community – through the Overnights – provided over 2,500 nights of safe shelter for homeless individuals.  Church volunteers provided over 1,400 volunteer hours a month to operate the program.  The Overnights of Hospitality has become an important piece in the Cape Cod response to homelessness and pat of the Cape and islands Regional Network to End Homelessness.



The program was started in 2004 and since that time over 150 Overnights’ guests have moved into more permanent housing. Last year, 35 homeless individuals who were involved in the Overnights program moved into more permanent housing.



The Council of Churches Overnights Case Management Program also provides ongoing housing support services when guests leave the Overnights and move into housing.  Over the past five years, these support services have played a critical role in helping homeless individuals transition into housing and have successful tenancies.



Last year, the Overnights Case Manager, Jill Scalese, worked with over 40 former Overnights’ guests to help them maintain their housing.  The Council of Churches also helps run an apartment building – Bridgeport, in Falmouth, with eight studio apartments, all rented by former Overnights’ participants.



As the program has evolved, a key case management role has emerged:  providing more intensive services to a small number of at-risk clients.  Approximately 25 percent of housed clients require a higher level of support services to maintain their housing.  All of these individuals were chronically homeless and disabled before entering their housing.  Seventy-five percent have serious mental-health issues and receive social security disability benefits.  Jill sees these clients on a weekly to bi-weekly basis and case management is crucial for them to maintain their housing.



The Overnights success rate for maintaining housing is almost 90 percent.  To our knowledge, less than 5 percent of Overnights’ guests who had housing are presently homeless.  Some participants have lost their housing, returned to the Overnights program, and then we move them into new living situations.  Case management services remain available to continue to work with Overnights’ participants for the long term.  Approximately 8 percent of clients in housing returned to the Overnights at some point but are now living in their own apartments.



Jill Scalese could not be with me today.  She was required to be down at Bridgeport in Falmouth to provide services to our clients who are living there and I had hoped that she would have returned by now but she hasn’t.



I do want to thank all of you for your continued support and interest in the Overnights of Hospitality, and I would be happy to answer any questions that you may have.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julie?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I remember your reporting on the problem with the state interfering with the ability of the churches to make these offers to Overnights’ guests.  Is there any resolution of that?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   It’s in the process of being resolved.  The Board of Directors of the Council of Churches appointed one lead person – Reverend Deacon David Aiken, who is a former Fire Chief and has a good relationship with all of the Fire Chiefs – and he has been meeting with Fire Marshal Cohen.  We don’t have anything in writing but we’re going through the process and I have high hopes that we will not have to close the program down in June.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Diane, I’m sure that we’re all sympathetic with your request and the big problem is of course we have no money.  But the other problem is that since the budget surplus went away a few years ago, we don’t have the mechanism in place to make these grants; that’s the usual place.  It would be very difficult, I think, for the Assembly as it stands to make that; however the Commissioners and the Administrator, they have the ability to propose amendments to the budget – in other words, we have one on the table right now for $1,000 – so I’m not trying to encourage you, but if I were you that’s the process that I would go through.  The obvious problem is that there are so many groups that need help.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   I understand that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We had a previous process in place by which we made quantitative and qualitative decisions.  I suggest that’s the route – and I’m going to pass the buck here – but that’s the route I would take if you have any hope for success.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   I know that I came into the game very late.  I had high hopes, as I said in my letter, that some of the appeals that we’ve sent out to the churches and other private foundations would be more fruitful and it hasn’t happened.  The churches, as I reported earlier and the representative of the council reported earlier, the faith community across the Cape is struggling financially themselves.



However, I’m taking advice – I don’t remember one of you gave us very good advice – and that was to get the public sector more involved so that we have two – if I could do a PSA right now – we have two fundraising events that we hope will be successful.  Larry Brown is riding his motorcycle across the western states and we’re hoping people will pledge a penny or a dime a mile.  And Jill walks the length of the Cape in the Housing Walk.  We have not succumbed to bake sales yet.



I just trust that we’re going to be okay.  The purpose of my being here and also communicating with you is to keep you informed about what we’re doing and how important your support is to our mission.



Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you very much.



Yes, Marcia?



Ms. KING:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Did you make a formal request for money this year to the Commissioners?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   No.  I wrote a letter – it was a very brief letter – last week when I realized that I was not going to realize the funds that I was hoping to keep the program running out of a deficit for the Overnights of Hospitality Case Management Program.  So I wrote to the County Commissioners and I also wrote to some of the folks at the Assembly of Delegates, as a point of information.  I did not ask for a specific amount.  I know the situation that you’re all in trying to keep the budget healthy and solvent so I did not.



Ms. KING:   So you don’t have a number if I said to you is there an amount that you’re looking for?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Yes.



Ms. KING:   Because you can put in an Ordinance in through a Member and I’m just curious as to what you would be looking for.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Eleven thousand five hundred dollars to keep the program solvent through our fiscal year.



Ms. KING:   If you don’t get it, what happens?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   I just don’t know.  I can’t even – I know that Jill would continue her work without pay – as I would – and that’s a big help.  However, part of the program that’s important is that, for example, this week I wrote out three checks to pay for two formerly homeless older gentlemen who are living at Bridgeport.  They could not make their rent payment.  And also a rent check was sent to Homeless Not Hopeless where a formerly homeless person that Jill worked with through Overnights is residing at Faith House.  So there is a thousand dollars that I will not have, I do not have, to keep people in their housing to prevent homelessness.



I think the personnel issue – I know I will forego salary for a while and I think Jill might – but it’s a concern how are we going to keep people from becoming homeless again and how are we going to get folks into some apartments where the landlord requires a security deposit.



Ms. KING:   Could I ask – and I’ll ask Diane this – if you contact Diane, I’ll put the Ordinance in and Tony will co-sponsor it.  I wish I had known that.



Mr. SCALESE:   Me too.



Ms. KING:   There is money going into the Reserve account as of today and that’s an Ordinance that I would support.



Diane, could I ask you to contact her and have an Ordinance written up and if anyone else wants to co-sponsor it, that would be great.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Thank you.



Ms. KING:   You’re quite welcome.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   I thank you all very much.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Diane, what did you say the amount was?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Eleven thousand five hundred.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   In your letter to us, you have it as $1,400.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   That’s the deficit that I’m running.  The total budget is $45,000.  I’m running a deficit of $1,400 to get us through the end of the year – skimming through is the amount that I would need.



Mr. SCALESE:   Mr. Speaker?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tony?



Mr. SCALESE:   Does the $11,500 keep you going through the rest of the year?



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Yes.



Mr. SCALESE:   Okay.  Who did you send the letters to?  Did you send them to all of us because I don’t remember receiving one?



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Let me recognize the keeper-of-the-flame here.



Ms. THOMPSON:   The letter went to the Speaker and to the Finance Committee.  We just received it this week so we can make sure that everybody on the Assembly gets a copy of it.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   And I apologize for that.  As I said, I threw my net over the wrong side of the boat.



Mr. SCALESE:   If you could make sure that everybody gets a copy as well.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Okay.  Thank you so much.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Mark, what’s the procedure in amending.  You amend the Ordinances.  You amend the budget all the time with things going back and forth.  Is there any difficulty with that?



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Yes.  You have to find the money.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I know you have to find the money.



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   You have to find a source of money.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We would have to reconcile the budget if we did that because once the budget is passed – I’m just trying to make sure that we don’t run into a procedural problem.



All right, thank you, Diane.



Ms. CASEY-LEE:   Thank you and God Bless.

Assembly Convenes



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Now that I have the attention of the Assembly, we will now Convene and we will begin with Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2011.



Tom, do you want to make this?

Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2011.



Mr. LYNCH:   This is a report on Proposed Ordinance 10-04 and this is the operating budget for FY ’11.  It fortunately avoids bake sales.



(Laughter)



It will end up being $23,311,844, of which $1,256,630 is capital costs.  The purpose of the Proposed Ordinance is to make appropriation for Barnstable County’s operating budget for the fiscal year 2011, including the operations of the County Assembly, Executive branch, County agencies, boards, commissions, departments and institutions.



The budget was submitted to us on March 17th.  The Assembly of Delegates met with department managers beginning on March 25th.  The Chairs met with us on April 28th.  At that point in time, they submitted to the Finance Committee the report of their Committees and in each instance there were no changes from any of the Standing Committees.  All of the Committees – Economic Affairs, Natural Resources, Health & Environment, Cooperative Extension, whatever the department was or the committee was that you looked at – the Committee in each instance had voted unanimously to recommend the proposed budget as presented.



There will be just a couple of amendments that will be offered shortly.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are you going to move this budget?



Mr. LYNCH:   I will move it at the end of the report.  Is that all right, Mr. Chairman, or would you rather me do it differently?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   No.  I thought you were done.  Go ahead and finish your report.



Mr. LYNCH:   The Finance Committee held its public hearing on April 28th.  We heard testimony from several folks.  There were four individuals who testified from the Human Rights Committee.  They thanked us for the consideration of their budget.  They told us of the work that they were doing and got us up to date.



Mr. Lange testified on behalf of the Council of Churches because Diane Casey-Lee was unable to attend and they did talk about the issue that was just indicated – the Overnights of Hospitality.  They also talked about the work that the Regional Network Homeless Hotline was doing, as well as other work of the Council of Churches.



We also heard from the League of Women Voters who said that the League applauded the emphasis in the budget to strengthen regional approaches and that they hoped that the Office of Regionalization would be funded in the future.



Chair Ohman then talked about that within the budget he wanted to first discuss Children’s Cove and that there would be a $65,000 shortage of expected grant money that did not come to fruition for Children’s Cove and after speaking with County Administrator there was a plan to deal with that and I will outline that when we do the amend to that.  There will be reductions in a Reserve fund – a Stabilization fund in order to make up the $65,000.



Delegate Striebel spoke on behalf of Children’s Cove and did make a motion to propose that amendment.



There was then discussion from Committee Members on the retroactive restoration of the step increases.  That went on for a little bit but there were no proposed amendments to the budget on that.  That may come up for discussion today.



There was also some discussion of the $350,000 of additional funding in the budget.  I’m sure you’ve reviewed it.  You’ve noted that on page 12 of our Executive Summary they list those budget highlights and increases that have been put into the budget.



We also had some discussion on the EDC – the fact that the Economic Development Council’s budget was moving off of the regular operating budget and would be under the control of the County Commissioners.  There was discussion that it would be nice to have a report from the EDC to the full Assembly and there was also language suggested, which will be a second proposed amendment, so that we will have some idea of the comings and goings of that committee and the expenditure of those monies.



There were a couple of other questions asked.  One that I asked was there any Reserve money being used to balance this budget, and Mr. Zielinski answered that there was no Reserve money to balance the budget in FY ’11.



We then voted to recommend to the Assembly of Delegates that Proposed Ordinance 10-04 be adopted – to keep the Children’s Cove budget whole, as I mentioned, we’ll offer an amendment for that – for a budget total of $23,311,844.  We then adjourned at 2:25.  And that is the report of the Committee.



So at this time, Mr. Speaker, I would like to move for adoption Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2011.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Do I have a second on that?



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



I’ll go back to Tom now for any amendments.

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To reduce 0019307-5730 Reserve Fund budget amount from $50,000 to $25,000, reduce 0019307-5731, Stabilization Capital budget amount from $50,000 to $10,000.  The total amount for Shared Costs is reduced by $65,000 from $1,976,857 to $1,911,857.  The overall FY 2011 budget is therefore reduced by $65,000, for a total of $23,311,844 to increase the Children’s Cove based on unfunded grant money.



Mr. LYNCH:   I’d like to offer as my first amendment – and as all members now know, we’re not limited in the amount of amendments that we may want to propose.  So if any of you have amendments beyond these, these aren’t the only amendments that may come before you but they are two that are coming from the Committee – the first motion is to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04 as follows:  Reduce 0019307-5730 Reserve Fund budget amount from $50,000 to $25,000.  Secondly, reduce 0019307-5731, Stabilization Capital budget amount from $50,000 to $10,000.  The total amount for Shared Costs is reduced by $65,000 from $1,976,857 to $1,911,857.  The overall FY 2011 budget is therefore reduced by $65,000, for a total of $23,311,844.  That’s in the form of an amendment to Children’s Cove to make it whole based on the grant money that they lost.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Do I have a second on that motion?



Mr. SCALESE:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



Does everyone understand exactly what’s going on here?  Do you have any questions?



Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I’m sorry I was jotting down some figures as the amendment was being proposed.  Was there a line item specifically suggested that the $65,000 be transferred into in the motion?



Mr. LYNCH:   No.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Salary and Wages, or just bottom line?



Mr. LYNCH:   I believe it was just the bottom line.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   May I have a follow up?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes.  Go ahead.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   From what I understand, this is similar to the motion that was made last year which we added an extra $65,000 to the Salary and Wage line – actually I think it was $60,000 last year – in order to cover a proposed grant that was anticipated not being received for some employees to keep them – as the motion stated – level funded.



As many of you may remember, or may not remember, that the grant did in fact come in and the monies were transferred from the Salary and Wage account to the Advertising account.  Subsequently, I have asked – although at this late date – for a balance of that account to see how much was actually spent, and subsequently increasing the Advertising account from $5,000 to $70,000 by adding the additional $65,000 to it.



During that discussion, I asked that the money not be done that way but be sent back to General funds because I, at that time, strongly felt that if Children’s Cove came forward during the 2011 budget season looking for the money, we would have it.  My argument was not well received, it was voted down, and the monies went on and now they’re spent.



Now here we are again doing the 2011 budget moving money from a Stabilization fund and also a Capital Stabilization fund, which I’m assuming was established to use for some type of either emergency expenditure or repairs and upgrades that are unforeseen throughout the year.



I guess I’m just going to have to wear the bad-guy hat again.  I can’t support it.  I don’t think it’s fiscally responsible at this time.  I think it goes back to I don’t think we made the right decision last year and quite frankly we’re paying for it now.  I just don’t think it’s a proper amendment so I’m not going to be able to support it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’m going to ask that – County Administrator, Mark Zielinski, has a further explanation to this – if the Assembly would indulge me by moving to suspend the rules, I think he could probably give us an understanding of what’s going on.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   So move.



Mr. SCHILPP:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?



Mark?



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I think I can clarify this – not to make a political aspect of it but the accounting aspect.  Remember, we were assuming that $65,000 in revenue would come into the budget from the state to cover the Children’s Cove piece of the budget.  What we’re doing now is that since that $65,000 is not coming in, we’re zeroing out that piece on the revenue side so that the revenue side of the budget goes down by $65,000.  But our proposal is to keep the Children’s Cove budget whole so it’s not changing.  So we’re not adding anything to it.  It is what it is on the bottom-line basis.



But now we have $65,000 short in revenue that is being expensed on the expenditure side so we have to balance that.  So we have to take $65,000 in General fund money out of the expenditure side somewhere so that the budget remains balanced and we are proposing to do it in the two appropriated Reserve accounts that Delegate Lynch mentioned.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Mark – to Leo’s question – so this doesn’t really address the issue if we were to receive $65,000 magically from the state in the future, it doesn’t address the fact of what we’re going to do with that?



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   It does not.  We would have to deal with that next year.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   At this point, we’ve got a deficit and we’re covering it by going into the Capital Reserves.



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   It’s really an appropriated Reserve account.  Leo is right, one of them is for Stabilization Reserve and the other is called Capital Reserve.  It would be used for unforeseen Capital events.  Actually for this fiscal year I believe both of those Reserve accounts had zero in them.  We’re still leaving $10,000 in one of them.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   If we should receive $65,000, in the slim chance that we receive this as we did last year from the state, what’s the mechanism by which it’s expended?  Do you guys stuff it in a drawer somewhere when it comes in and don’t tell us about it?



(Laughter)



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   We would be in the same boat that we were in this year.  I think given the issues that came about, maybe we would deal with it differently.  But, yes, we would be in the same boat.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   But you would run those expenditures through the Assembly or not?



Mr. ZIELINSKI:   We would have to because it’s additional revenue.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I think Leo has been proven somewhat right here.  On the other hand, I do think that he has made his point well and that we aren’t going to want to vote this for some additional spending in this general area if it should come, that we suddenly lucked into another grant from the state.  I think we’re all pretty happy.  It won’t be the same as what happened last year.  So you could rest on your principles and I think the rest of us could assume that we’ve solved any future problem and could go ahead and vote for the amendment.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do we have any other comments on this proposed amendment?



Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I have just one.  I know that during the hearing that I was in with the Human Services Subcommittee and the Children’s Cove people were there and we did carefully go through their budget, one of the things that I felt that was important here was to change this line item that they have to Advertising.  It really has nothing to do with Advertising in the sense of granting something or selling something.  It really has to do with communication.  It’s how much money they can spend and what they can do in terms of salaries and communication vehicle to inform people about their services.  It’s actually the mechanism by which they bring in and do the work with their clients.  So that is a very, very important part of their budget.  It’s certainly important that it’s funded or they figure out some way of doing stuff in that area.  But it’s really a misnomer to say Advertising.  It’s really communications.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you, Fred.



We’ll now call the roll on the first amendment on the main motion.

Roll Call Vote on the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To reduce 0019307-5730 Reserve Fund budget amount from $50,000 to $25,000, reduce 0019307-5731, Stabilization Capital budget amount from $50,000 to $10,000.  The total amount for Shared Costs is reduced by $65,000 from $1,976,857 to $1,911,857.  The overall FY 2011 budget is therefore reduced by $65,000, for a total of $23,311,844 to increase the Children’s Cove based on unfunded grant money.
Voting Yes (87.24%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster) Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (5.57%): Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich)
Absent (7.19%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis)



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, the first amendment passes with 87.24 percent of the Delegates voting “yes,” and 5.57 percent voting “no.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 87.24% voting yes and 5.57% voting no; VOTED: to adopt the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To reduce 0019307-5730 Reserve Fund budget amount from $50,000 to $25,000, reduce 0019307-5731, Stabilization Capital budget amount from $50,000 to $10,000.  The total amount for Shared Costs is reduced by $65,000 from $1,976,857 to $1,911,857.  The overall FY 2011 budget is therefore reduced by $65,000, for a total of $23,311,844 to increase the Children’s Cove based on unfunded grant money.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Now I will return to the Vice Chairman of the Finance Committee for any further motions.

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To add a new Section 14 regarding the use of License Plate Revenues.



Mr. LYNCH:   We have a second motion and Delegate Striebel will present that.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker, Delegate Lynch.



As mentioned in his speech about the Economic Development Council, in a discussion we decided that some statement should be made pertaining to the License Plate money.  So I would like to propose the following language to be added to the budget under Section 14.



“The County Commissioners shall report to the Assembly of Delegates twice a year regarding the use of License Plate revenues.  After the close of the books each fiscal year, the County Commissioners shall provide a written and, if requested, oral report regarding the expenditures of License Plate funds including, but not limited to, grants awarded during that year.  Prior to the yearly round of grant funding from License Plate revenues, the County Commissioners and the Economic Development Council shall develop a strategy for the issuance of grants for that fiscal year.  The County Commissioners shall provide this information to the Standing Committee on Economic Affairs and the committee shall advise the Assembly of Delegates accordingly.”



Mr. LYNCH:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



In a different world, I might look at this with some suspicion.  In other words, a relevant amendment to the budget usually deals with up-or-down numbers or whether this is a process question.  I’m going to open that up to the Assembly itself.  I’m not going to really make a judgment on that.  But it seems to me peripheral to the actual Ordinance that we have in front of us, which is the budget Ordinance for the fiscal year 2011.



Do we have any comments on this?



Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I do wonder how this language, tied to the budget, changes anything in the budget.  It’s not that I disagree with it.  I totally do agree with what we’re trying to do here, but I just wonder is there any method for enforcing this?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   May I refer to the Clerk?  
Could you respond to that, Diane?



Ms. THOMPSON:   I think Delegate Lynch would like to respond.



Mr. LYNCH:   This is much like an outside section.  This is basically saying it’s a policy of the Assembly that we feel that since there’s a removal of $750,000 that we would normally have – EDC has been zeroed out – so in effect you could, as a Delegate, keep it in mind that if you wanted to come back and try to figure out how that money was being spent, where it might be going, what we’re saying here is even though EDC may have issued reports in the past, we’re trying to formalize that process somewhat and say could you tell us just through a written or oral report how the monies are expended.  In that way should they decide to use it for administrative costs, or consultants, or whatever might be there, you’ll have a chance to at least look at it and see whether you agree with the direction that they’re going.  If we didn’t, I believe therefore our remedy would be to go back to the County Commissioners because they are the ones who are going to be overseeing this money now.



My understanding is we won’t see this $750,000 anywhere in this budget again.  It won’t be under the County Commissioners’ budget.  They’re not going up by $750,000.  It’s just going to sit there as a grant as some other grants and funds do.  There are others out there that we don’t necessarily see that the Cape Cod Commission Housing might be administering or something like that.  We don’t see everything.



But this particular one, since it has been on the books for a while, and EDC has been active in trying to work and report back on what they do, it seemed like a fairly benign reporting mechanism to put into place.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Fred, did you want to follow up?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Tom, I think that that’s very reasonable.  I guess what I’m wondering – and this is my own lack of knowledge and background – is how do we change I guess the legislation or whatever is in place that the County Commissioners and not the Assembly of Delegates have some control over the Economic Development money?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It begs two questions – which is first the question that I brought up, I’m talking now on procedural issues – it begs the question of whether this amendment is relevant to the Ordinance.  The other question is can we – and probably not something that we can answer and probably the County Counsel can answer – can we mandate, in other words being a separate branch of government, can we mandate what the Commissioners do and don’t do?  I’m not saying that we can’t, but I’m saying that that’s an issue that is inherent in this amendment that may not be settled here.  Maybe they’ll say go fly a kite and then we’ll have to see what we can do.  But I’ve said enough already.



Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I have the same questions actually.  First of all, I support the language and I support what’s trying to be done here.  I think we’re just basically asking to be updated – a report to be filed.



But more along the lines of the proper place to put this – if we voted here and it is attached to the budget, does it then not have to be put into the budget subsequently every year?  Next year there could be a whole group of different people here.  Are they going to be acute enough or with-it enough to know that come budget time they have to add this language again?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Let me ask Diane to answer this.



Ms. THOMPSON:   If I may, the budget Ordinance that you get mailed prior to the public hearing – it’s the document that comes through with your Ordinance number on the top, it’s not the budget book, it describes each department and then it has the budget figures by department.  And if you will recall, it comes to you in three sections when we e-mail it to you.  The third section that you receive looks like this, (indicating) and it has various sections to it.



Section 5 talks about categories and group numbers.  There is a section in here that describes actions needed on certain transfers. In the past the County Administrator could approve a transfer of funds from one group to another and transfers from some groups, such as salaries and wages, were without any oversight.  That was a concern for a certain Finance Committee at one point so therefore language was added to the budget document so that in order for transfers to be made from certain groups they have to come through the Assembly and be approved by a Resolution.



I describe that action and the inclusion of that section in the budget ordinance because in essence that is where this section will go and it isn’t that dissimilar.  It will go at the end of this budget document, and it would get carried forward year after year unless the Assembly in the future votes and decides to remove it.  


Mr. CAKOUNES:   Yes, thank you.  That answers my question.  I guess it is the proper place for it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   And just to add a little more to this.  Technically this is a change in the budget that was presented to us by the County Commissioners.  They, in turn, have the option of vetoing it, in which case we’d be in a heck of a fix.



Let’s see if there is any other comment on this.  We have a motion on the floor that’s been moved and seconded.



Yes, Fred?



Mr. SCHILPP:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I just have one other comment.  I remember over the last several years that we received a report from the EDC which not only had the grant information but also had a report of the relative success of the grant or not from the year before.  It has always seemed to me to be a really important document in terms knowing how to go forward.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   The Commissioners have, in their wisdom, decided to take this whole thing off budget so that it’s not reflected in the current budget.



Mr. SCHILPP:   Yes.  In a document during the year, not included in the budget, we had a document during the year which stated that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   There are issues in the budget which concluded and we have no authority over – when the Sheriff and the Registry of Deeds would go through the County budget, that’s one level – but this is not even in there.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Mr. Speaker, if I may?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   That’s correct.  We have always received a copy of the grants that were made and I think I’m safe in making a statement that we will be receiving it.  It was discussed at the last Economic Development Council meeting that I attended.  They have finished their grants and are in the process of putting together a report.  This statement says that we will be getting that through the County Commissioners.  They will bring it to the Economic Advisory group and we’ll review it and then give it to the Assembly.  So that’s, in essence, what we’re stating.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anyone else on this?



I’m really opposed to this.  I agree with Charlotte’s intentions but I think it’s misplaced at this point.  My personal feeling is that I would entertain this as a future Ordinance off budget.  That’s just my personal view.



Does this need a roll call vote?



Ms. THOMPSON:   Yes.

Roll Call Vote on the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To add Section 14 regarding the use of License Plate Revenues.
Voting Yes (89.83%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (2.98%): Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham)
Absent (7.19%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis)



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, amendment number 2 passes with 89.93 percent of the Delegates voting “yes,” and 2.98 percent of the Delegates voting “no.”  

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 89.83% voting yes and 2.98% voting no; VOTED: to adopt the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To add Section 14 regarding the use of License Plate Revenues.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay, thank you.



See, Leo, you’re not the only holdout in this group.



(Laughter)



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Maybe it’s catchy.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Anyway, are we done with the amendments?



Ms. KING:   I have an amendment.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go ahead.



Ms. KING:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Instead of bringing an amendment later, I’m going to do it right now for the Council of Churches.



I actually received your e-mail but it didn’t say that you were looking for money, and with the extra money that’s in the budget it’s a worthy cause.  We should not have people living on the streets of Cape Cod.  

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04:  To reduce the Reserve Funds by $11,500 to $13,500 and increase Human Services budget in the amount of $11,500 to fund the Council of Churches Overnights of Hospitality Case Management.



Ms. KING:  So with that, I want to make an amendment to reduce the Reserve fund to $13,500 and to fund the Council of Churches to $11,500.



Mr. SCALESE:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



Ms. THOMPSON:   Could I ask a question?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Go ahead.



Ms. THOMPSON:   I want to make sure that I have the right account.  Is it the same Reserve fund that was reduced for the $65,000?



Ms. KING:   Right.  I didn’t write down the number.



Ms. THOMPSON:   It has $25,000 remaining and your motion is to?



Ms. KING:   Reduce it to $13,500 and fund $11,500 to the Council of Churches for the Overnights of Hospitality.  It’s whatever she said.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’m going to once again just as a procedural question and I obviously support this and I’ve supported such requests in the past.  The only thing is here we have the County government – we have an Ordinance which we contribute to a private organization.  It’s a nonprofit as is Children’s Cove.



Ms. KING:   Mr. Speaker, we funded the Arts Foundation.  It’s a private organization.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I understand that.



Ms. KING:   And we funded them before and most people on this Board have supported them.  We can do this.  We can do that.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I have no doubt that we can do it.



Julie?



Ms. TAYLOR:   I’m not sure we’re capable of doing it.  I don’t want to do it at this time because I think it’s not the right procedure.  We did discuss it at the Human Services Committee meeting and a figure of this sort wasn’t brought forward then.  If it had been, it might well have received sympathy and might well have, if pushed, been included.  I think it will be nice if the newspaper reports this and it will be exciting to see what will happen at the next budget meeting.  I would certainly show up if I had a group who needed money.  I just don’t think it’s the right way to do it and I would be happy to consider it in the normal course and I think it would have been good if it had come forward at the time of the Committee hearing.



Mr. CAKOUNES:   Mr. Speaker?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   I know it’s only $11,000 but I feel that I’m being put on the spot.  I have a lot of questions.  I had a hard time understanding whether this balance is going to get the organization through the fiscal year this coming June or whether this is an adequate enough amount of money to bring it all the way through next year 2011.



Once again, I just don’t think we should be entertaining public – whether it’s a good cause, or bad cause, or any cause – and in the last minute changing a budget.  This is something that can go through its normal course.  It can be amended and certainly I’d probably support it in the future but I can’t support it now.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  I’m doing a lot of talking today but as an advocate for human services, I’m sympathetic to this cause.  But I have to ask myself, in reference to what Julie said, we could take an up-or-down vote on this as an amendment to the current budget and it would either succeed or fail and that would be the end.  Or if the proponents of this were to think maybe, in taking Leo’s advice, we would propose it as a separate Ordinance later on.



In other words, what are your chances?  That’s what I’m saying.  Are your chances better now on this up-or-down vote or are your chances better in proposing an Ordinance at a later date?  I don’t know the answer to that question.  I’ll just have to throw it open to the Delegates.



Commissioner Lyons would like to speak to us if the Assembly would agree to it.  Do you want to suspend the rules for a second?



Ms. TAYLOR:   Move to suspend the rules.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.



(Whereupon the Rules were suspended.)



Commissioner LYONS:   I’m speaking independently and not necessarily on behalf of my fellow Commissioners.



If there is any program that is out there – and I think all of the programs that serve the homeless are very worthy and people work very hard – the thing that makes this a different program is that it’s really volunteer-driven by people who are motivated through the goodness of their heart which is inspired through their faith.  This is a service that is really an adjunct to all of the other services that are out there that are state and federally funded, and grant funded.  It is, as I say, done through sincere volunteerism and it’s the Case Management component that really makes this successful.  So I feel that this is a very worthy endeavor and one that’s almost independent than all of the other human service requests.



However, that said, by opening up the door and just saying we can do this, if we want to go back – and some of you weren’t here 2, 3, 4 years ago – but at that time this room was filled with human service agencies all clamoring for such a request.  My only fear is that if it’s given so freely then there will be other people here and then we will be back in the position of who do we save and who do we not save.



Again, I think this is very worthy and I don’t think it’s something that shouldn’t be entertained.  So I’m not saying that one way or another.  But since there are such feelings about it on the Assembly, I would even say to you each that if you feel this strongly about it then another way of assisting the Council on Churches is to pledge money to Larry Brown crossing the country, per mile, individually and personally, and to participate in whatever fundraisers they have individually and personally.



Now that’s not saying that I am against this proposal or whatever.  I think this is a unique service and I could go on.  I don’t want to overstate how I feel about it because it is an ultraistic kindness on the part of the people who do this program.  But I put it out to a challenge to you as well.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you for your comments.



Tony?



Mr. SCALESE:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Yes, it’s a great cause and I will support it.  One of the things that helped me – besides my own view that it is a good program – is what Julie said that had it come before their Committee at that time it probably would have gotten forwarded to the Assembly with an approval.



As far as what Sheila just said about opening doors, you know what?  We’ve opened doors and we’ve closed doors.  In the past ten years, we’ve had budgets where we’ve had absolutely no money and then two months later we were given something like $35,000 or $75,000.  Is it the time?  Is it not the time?  Is this a good program?  Is this a bad program?



At this point, I don’t think anybody in this room can say that it’s a bad program.  It’s not a lot of money.  I know that things are “tight.”  But this is a program that we should be able to support and by doing it now we will have it in place so that if there is a problem we have places for these people to sleep.



All the technical stuff notwithstanding, this is something that I will support and I ask you all to support it as well.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I just got a note from Mark which also brings up something that I would like to bring up which is that we’re talking about the fiscal year 2011 budget which means that these funds are not going to be available until after July 1st.  Now if you’re talking about Reserves, the nature of Reserves is they’re in Reserve which means they’re there now.  If you really wanted to make a case for the Churches, you could take the money out of fiscal year ’10, I assume, if the money is available, which would probably help them better, but then it wouldn’t be relevant to the Ordinance in front of us which is the fiscal 2011 budget.  So these are some things to consider.



Commissioner LYONS:   Her funds run out by June this year, not July.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Right.  What I’m saying is that if you propose a separate Ordinance, you could propose an Ordinance to take it out of existing funds, I presume, if they’re in Reserves it is money in – money out, regardless of what fiscal year it’s in; whereas this is relevant to the next year’s budget which doesn’t come online until 2011.



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes?



Ms. THOMPSON:   I just need clarification on the motion.  I know it’s to reduce the Reserve fund by $11,500 and then we would be creating a new line item to fund the Council of Churches, correct?



Ms. KING:   Yes.



Ms. THOMPSON:   Okay, the reduction for that purpose stated, that is the motion.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:   I’d just like to point out that this was one of the only groups that came before us at the Finance Committee public hearing to raise the issue of Overnights of Hospitality and the reasons that they may need funding.  So I think that they were aware of a process.  They might not have gone to the Human Services Committee but they did come before the full Committee.  They didn’t ask at that time for an amendment but they were talking about their crisis situation.



I think it’s perfectly appropriate for this body, when we convene as a body of the whole, to offer amendments to reduce the budget or to increase the budget.  This is one agency that I think met the criteria that we looked at back when we did have excess Deeds dollars which is regional in nature.  It is something that while Barnstable bears a lot of the burden of many of the individual homeless, it would seen from numbers, and even from the hotline numbers they’ve been calling, that the homeless situation, we may share 50 percent of it, and 25 percent and 25 percent Lower and Upper Cape.  So I think that this is something that affects us all the way through and it’s an Initiative where we can take some steps on.  I think it’s a creative process that was used on Children’s Cove.  The Delegate from Mashpee is using a creative process to help them in their time of need.  So I would support this also.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Paul?



Mr. PILCHER:   I’m not afraid of opening doors now, or closing doors later.  I think this is an emergency that’s been presented.  It’s an agency that we support so I’m going to support the amendment.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Chris?



Mr. KANAGA:   I just want to put in a word for this as well.  They did come before the Finance Committee with this problem.  I feel like this is a private organization that is helping with a problem that would otherwise need to be funded either by the County or the towns where this homeless problem now exists.  I feel like they’re doing it on a leverage basis with volunteer labor and therefore it’s a benefit to the towns and County that would not be the case if it was done by the towns or the County.  So I’m in favor of this.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Teresa?



Ms. MARTIN:   It’s not that I’m in favor or not in favor of helping, but I don’t like having things dropped on us without supporting data.  I agree with Leo that I feel this just came out of the blue and I don’t like making decisions.  Maybe in history you all had information about it but I wasn’t here at that time so I don’t have the data and the background on how this is being used and what I know about the organization is just from what I’m sort of picking up.  So I’m not comfortable supporting something without any kind of supporting information.  I don’t think it’s a responsible action on our part.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’m caught between my obsession of process and my desire to help a very worthy cause and I understand it’s an emergency situation.  I would have preferred to have transferred the funds immediately from existing Reserves because I think it would have been better, but if we wait a week or two we run the danger, as Commissioner Lyons said, of having other people come and saying the word is out and here we are.



Yes, Leo?



Mr. CAKOUNES:   It’s not an emergency situation.  What we’re doing here is we’re going to be, at this point, we’re going to be putting $11,500 in the fiscal year ’11 budget to help these people through.  These people aren’t going to see a dime of this money until sometime after June 30th.  So I take issue with the fact that it’s an emergency situation.



What I see as more of an emergency situation is I heard that they are running in a deficit this year and maybe they need a few funds to just close the books between now and June 30th, but that’s not what we’re voting here.  They would have to come back, if that’s the case, at another time.



Again, I just think the process is being rushed.  I have no problem with voting this down knowing that if it comes forward, whether it be July or August in the fiscal year after the fundraisers are done, and then maybe they will even need more money, I don’t know.  We can certainly do – as it was expressed – the funding by taking it out of one article and creating another one.  But I just don’t think it is proper doing it here now.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Charlotte?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker.



I am a strong supporter.  Diane Kingsley and I have worked together on many occasions and she knows that I’m a strong supporter of the Council of Churches and this Overnights of Hospitality, but I feel very strongly with the Speaker that it needs to be a special Ordinance so that the money is available now and not wait until after the first of July to get the money.  If this is the case of money being needed now, a special Ordinance would be my vote on it.  So I won’t be able to support this particular amendment.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’d like to say at this point that we’ll take a vote on the amendment and should the amendment fail I will submit an Ordinance transferring funds from existing Reserve accounts for fiscal year 2010 to the fiscal year we’re in now – and I will listen to the protests from the Commissioners and the County Administrator.  We can present it to the Committee and to the full Assembly at the next meeting, which would be June 2nd; that’s an alternative.  But of course that only gains us 30 days.



Ms. KING:   May I just make a comment?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Marcia?



Ms. KING:   By doing an Ordinance, you’re going to submit an Ordinance in two weeks, you’re going to have a public hearing in two more weeks and we’ll vote on it the second meeting in June.  I think this is really amazing.  I would actually rather see a vote because I’m curious to see how people will support it.  Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any further comment on this?



If not, the Clerk will call the roll.

Roll Call Vote on the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04: To reduce the Reserve Fund by $11,500 to $13,500 and increase Human Services budget in the amount of $11,500 to fund the Council of Churches Overnights of Hospitality Case Management.
Voting Yes (57.99%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), and Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster) 

Voting No (34.82%): Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)
Absent (7.19%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis)



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, the amendment passes with 57.99 percent of the Delegates voting “yes,” and 34.82 percent of the Delegates voting “no.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 57.99% voting yes and 34.82% voting no; VOTED: to adopt the Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 10-04: To reduce the Reserve Funds by $11,500 to $13,500 and increase Human Services budget in the amount of $11,500 to fund the Council of Churches Overnights of Hospitality Case Management.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  So we now have the main motion on the floor which is the fiscal year 2011 budget, as amended, with a positive recommendation from the Finance Committee.  So is there any further comment on the main motion – the entire budget?



If not, the Clerk will call the roll.

Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 10-04, as amended: To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2011.
Voting Yes (92.81%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (0.00%): 
Absent (7.19%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis)



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 10-04 as amended passes with 92.81 percent of the Delegates voting “yes.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 92.81% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-04, as amended: To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for fiscal year 2011.
Proposed Ordinance 10-17:  To authorize the issuance of short-term temporary notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Thank you.



Now we will move on to Proposed Ordinance 10-17:  To authorize the issuance of short-term temporary notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.



There was a hearing on this before Finance and for a recommendation, Mr. Lynch?



Mr. LYNCH:   Yes.  The Finance Committee held a hearing today on this Ordinance.  This is something that Maggie came before us and explained the other day and she came before us again today to say that she wanted to do the short-term borrowing.  Under the Green Communities Act there’s a cost-effective measure to meet the growing demand in Massachusetts.  There’s a 3-year plan that’s in effect totaling $18 million dollars.  We’re looking to borrow up to the sum of $12 million dollars that will be collected on your electric bill and reimbursed.  All costs of the loan, putting it out, and any interest will be covered also.  We talking mills, it’s 5.91 mills that will be there, 00591 mills that will be revenue anticipation notes that are out there.  Maggie gave us probably about six different acronyms as to how this is doing and the gentleman from Orleans has volunteered to explain all of those.



(Laughter)



I would like to point out, however, that this will add $2.74 to he residential bill and 33 cents to a commercial bill.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Thirty-three cents is the low income people.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  I think that is all that came.  So it’s revenue anticipation notes and we urge you to support it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   We  have a recommendation on Proposed Ordinance 10-17.  Do we have a second?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second it.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It has been moved and seconded.



Is there any further comment or questions on this?



Hearing none, I’ll ask the Clerk to call the roll.

Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 10-17:  To authorize the issuance of short-term temporary notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.

Voting Yes (92.81%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), George Bryant (1.54% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), Thomas Keyes (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster), Fred Schilpp (0.94 – Truro), Charlotte  B. Striebel (11.16% - Yarmouth), and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Voting No (0.00%): 
Absent (7.19%): John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis)



Ms. THOMPSON:   Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 10-17 passes with 92.81 percent of the Delegates voting “yes.”

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 92.81% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-17:  To authorize the issuance of short-term temporary notes in anticipation of revenues for the purpose of the Cape Light Compact’s Energy Efficiency Program.
Proposed Ordinance 10-14:  To amend the Regional Land Use Vision Map of the RPP to reflect amendments to the Town of Sandwich Land Use Vision Map.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.



We now move on to the Ordinances that were explained earlier today by the Counsel for the Cape Cod Commission – Proposed Ordinance 10-14, Proposed Ordinance 10-15, and Proposed Ordinance 10-16.  They were brought before the Government Regulations Committee and the Government Regulations Committee voted to recommend approval of Proposed Ordinance 10-14 and we propose that to the full Assembly right now.



Do I have a second on that?



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  We have had an explanation.  We have had this hearing and I think you probably have the answers that you need earlier in the meeting.  This is pertaining mostly to Sandwich.  Is there any further comment?



Fred?



Ms. SCHILPP:   I think in terms of that particular Ordinance, this particular amendment to Sandwich, the Planning Board of Sandwich voted unanimously in favor and the Cape Cod Commission voted unanimously in favor so this seems to be the right place to go.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’ll recognize the Delegate from Sandwich.



Deputy Speaker KEYES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.



Just to let you know that I have had a conversation with the Town Manager and his staff all fully support this also, along the Board of Selectmen.



I’m wondering – just as a matter of expediency – if we can group these three together as a single motion?



Speaker BERGSTROM:   No, because they’re separate Ordinances, plus they’re not closely enough related so I would say we have to do them one at a time, but nice try, Tom.

 

Deputy Speaker KEYES:   I tried.



(Laughter)



Speaker BERGSTROM:   So with that, I think we’ll take a voice vote on Proposed Ordinance 10-14.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a voice vote with 92.81% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-14:  To amend the Regional Land Use Vision Map of the RPP to reflect amendments to the Town of Sandwich Land Use Vision Map.

Proposed Ordinance 10-15:  Amendments to the Regional Policy Plan.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Now Proposed Ordinance 10-15:  Amendments to the Regional Policy Plan – it’s quite complicated and you have all received red-line copies of the Regional Policy Plan.  You’ve had a chance to look at that and you’ve had an explanation so are there any further questions on that?



Mr. SCHILPP:   We need a motion.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   The Human Rights Committee recommended this with a positive recommendation so I’ll recommend approval.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a voice vote with 92.81% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-15:  Amendments to the Regional Policy Plan.

Proposed Ordinance 10-16:  To amend Sections 13 and 14 of the Code of Cape Cod Commission Regulations of General Application Chapter A Enabling Regulations.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  We have now Proposed Ordinance 10-16 which you also were given a heads-up on.  We had a hearing on this just a few hours ago.  This basically grants – I’m generalizing – grants some relief to those people who are looking for DRIs and giving them an opportunity amend the DRIs.  The Committee also unanimously recommended approval of this so I will move it.



Ms. STRIEBEL:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there any further comment on this?



Hearing none, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a voice vote with 92.81% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 10-16:  To amend Sections 13 and 14 of the Code of Cape Cod Commission Regulations of General Application Chapter A Enabling Regulations.

Reports of Committees


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Reports of Committees – of course we have already had the substance of some Committee reports.  Do we have any other Committee Reports that we have not touched on?



Hearing none, Report from the Clerk?

Report from the Clerk



Ms. THOMPSON:   What do you think about that?  We’re through at 5:30.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Diane said we would but I was skeptical.



(Laughter)

Standing Committee Meetings


Ms. THOMPSON:   The Ordinance that you received today on the Dredge I’m going to schedule that for June 2nd at 3:45 p.m. as long as that is okay with the Chair of the Finance Committee, so technically that will be in two weeks.



 You probably will recall that at 3:00 p.m. Public Services will hold a public hearing on June 2nd dealing with the organization of the CMED.

Assembly of Delegates Nomination Papers



Ms. THOMPSON:  Lastly, I have nomination papers here.  We have e-mailed you to that effect, and your Town Clerks should have the nomination papers as well.  Accompanying the papers you should be receiving an instruction sheet that tells you when everything has to be submitted to your town.  The papers need to be submitted by July 20th and then to the County Clerk.  After all of the signatures have been certified, they have to be given to the County Clerk.  I want to remind you that, at least as far as I know, it’s your responsibility to get the papers from the Town Clerk to the County Clerk, and it’s also your responsibility to make sure that your Ethics Certification is validated at that time too.



So if anybody needs anything on that, just let me know, and that’s all that I have to report.

Other Business



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?



Tom?

AmeriCorps



Mr. LYNCH:   I just want to give thanks to AmeriCorps.  AmeriCorps volunteers spent a week down at Craigville Beach – unlike a lot of other college graduates who are also down at Craigville Beach this time of year – but they were down there for the week to create a coastal mitigation nursery.  The town purchased a couple of years ago an old property in disrepair and we have removed that.  AmeriCorps chose this as their volunteerism project for the week, and along with the DPW and our Growth Management Department, planted about 17 different varieties of native plants from red cedar to beach grass that the town will now use replenish areas where we need to do new restoration or need these various native plants that will now be regenerating themselves and be a source of income for us for years to come.



The event that they held on Friday where they celebrated the week that they spent was really uplifting.  These young folks, if you had them in your town, they’re just terrific.  They’ve helped us with several different projects, in addition to the Big Fix that we mentioned earlier that they helped fix elderly and disabled homeowners, to helping out our State of the Town Address, to this.  They’ve just been terrific.



They also chose the Mass Service Alliance, which helped in the funding for this project, actually chose the Cape project as their poster project, if you will, and that was distributed throughout Massachusetts volunteerism.  So I just want to shout out a big thanks for all that they have done.  It has really been a terrific help to our community.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   George?



Mr. BRYANT:   Will these plants be available all over the Cape?



Mr. LYNCH:   They will be available all over Barnstable.



(Laughter)



Mr. BRYANT:   You ought to think broadly.



(Laughter)



The next meeting of the Advisory Council on the Human Services will be next Thursday at 9:00 a.m. at the Hyannis Transportation Center.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you, George.



Is there anything else?



Mr. ANDERSON:   Motion to adjourn.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Motion to adjourn.



Ms. KING:   Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:   All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:40 p.m.

                                                    

Respectfully submitted by:







   




Diane C. Thompson, Clerk
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